
NEWLAND PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting of Newland Parish Council held in the Boardroom of The Beauchamp Community at 7.30pm on Monday 21st June 2010.
Present:
Mrs H Jeavons (chair)


Mr T Yapp


Mrs O R Craze



Mr K R Mitchell


Mr S R Patterson


Mr J Jenkins


Mr A Phillips (vice chair)


Mr J Wallace – County Highways Liaison Engineer (part meeting)



County/District Councillor Mr T Wells (part meeting)



Mr D Ironmonger and two staff members from The Swan, Newland
1.
WELCOME AND APOLOGIES

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting. There were apologies from PC Ransome-Williams
2.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were none.
3.
TO RECEIVE THE REPORT OF THE LOCAL POLICING OFFICER


The Police Officer was not present. 
At this point the meeting was closed to allow the members of the public present to speak.

Mr Ironmonger gave a presentation outlining the reasons for his current application to alter the Licence at The Swan from the current basic license to one that allows the sale of alcohol until 1.00am, in line with the majority of licensed premises. This will mean he will not need to apply for a temporary extension whenever an event is held which is time consuming, costly and prevents events being held at short notice. He stated that it was not his intention to hold additional events or to close later than 11pm on a regular basis and that neither MHDC nor the police had any objection to the proposal.

The matter of parking was discussed and it was noted that this is becoming more organised with each event, with less disruption and the police now providing cones. The value of the business to the village was discussed and it was further noted that the only complaints that had been received that were not parking related had been regarding the lawnmower racing. Mr Ironmonger explained that he had not known about the additional practice day and apologised for the disturbance this had caused. 
The chairman thanked Mr Ironmonger and he and the other Swan representatives left the meeting at 7.50pm.

The chairman introduced Mr J Wallace, Senior County Highways Liaison Engineer, with whom Mr Jenkins and Mr Yapp had met earlier that day to look at highways safety issues in the parish. Mr Yapp explained that they had focussed upon the problem of parked cars obstructing the view for drivers turning onto the fast moving Worcester Rd and the lack of a kerb in this area also meaning that vehicles are often parked on the footpath causing an obstruction and a danger to pedestrians.
Mr Wallace expressed the view that highways would be unable to fund kerbing in this area, the limited budget meaning that funding has to be focussed on accident cluster sites. He also noted that the installation of a kerb, whilst deterring parking on the footpath, would lead to vehicles being parked on the road which may bring its own problems.

The possibility of installing double yellow lines was raised but Mr Wallace noted that due to MHDC’s policy of no decriminalised parking restrictions there would be no one to enforce this as it would become the responsibility of the Police.

The view was expressed that installing kerbing and the resulting on road parking would have the additional benefit of slowing traffic down and the issue of funding was discussed. It was noted that Cllr Wells had a small fund that might be a possibility and also suggested that improvements to the parking and signage in the vicinity might be put forward as conditions of the license alteration at The Swan. The chairman cited a similar license alteration granted locally where such conditions had been included on the grounds of public safety. 
Mrs Craze noted that there is an ongoing problem with vehicles, including coaches, parked on the road outside the Beauchamp Community obscuring visibility for drivers of vehicles exiting the community.
The chairman thanked Mr Wallace for attending both the morning and evening meetings and he left at 8.15pm.
4.
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 17th May 2010 were accepted as a correct record of the proceedings and were signed by the Chairman.

5.
TO RECEIVE THE REPORTS OF REPRESENTATIVES OF OTHER BODIES

The item was deferred until later in the meeting

6.
TO RECEIVE UPDATES ON MATTERS ARISING IN PREVIOUS MINUTES

a)
Missing Letter Box – Beauchamp Community

The matter was still outstanding. Mrs Craze noted that local MP Harriet Baldwin had indicated that she would look into the matter and it was also suggested that the chair of trustees of the Beauchamp Community pursue the issue. The chairman agreed to make contact. 


b)
Highways matters 


The matter had been discussed earlier in the meeting. Regarding the coaches parked outside the Beauchamp Community, Mrs Craze agreed to contact the company responsible. It was noted that a large van was regularly being parked in the road close to the taxi business. The chairman agreed to speak to the owner.

At this point Cllr Wells arrived and the chairman requested that the postponed item 5, reports of representatives of other bodies, be heard. 
Mr Wells referred to letters that had been circulated by Eric Pickles regarding the abolition of Regional Spatial Strategies and from David Hughes, chairman of the South Worcestershire Joint Advisory Panel, regarding the future of the SWJCS. He noted that the SWJCS had not been scrapped, though would be revisited in light of the abolition of the RSS and expressed his concerns that meetings of the advisory panel had been held in private and that large scale development was still on the table.
Mr Wells stated that as chairman of the scrutiny committee he had requested that the planners attend the September meeting of the scrutiny committee, which is held publicly and that hopefully by this time there will be more information available.
Mr Phillips referred to the numerous small sites that had been put forward for possible development and asked if these would be taken into account in the overall total number of properties to be built. The view was expressed that in theory it would but that other villages would also be fighting against development and that Newland was still the MHDC preferred site for major growth.  Concern was also expressed regarding who would now look at development strategically over the region as a whole.
Regarding the earlier discussion with Mr Wallace, the chairman raised the issue of the problems caused by the lack of a kerb and how a scheme to install one might be funded. Mr Jenkins asked if Mr Wells might be able to contribute part of his personal fund allocation to such a scheme. Mr Wells asked for written confirmation from the parish council of their request and agreed in principle to allocate his 2010/11 allocation of funds to it. He suggested that he would first speak with the proprietor of The Swan regarding any contribution that he may be able to make and would then look towards improvement works to the whole stretch of footpath leading to Stocks Lane rather than just the small section by The Swan as the pavement as a whole was in a poor condition.
The chairman noted the additional benefit of the kerbing slowing down traffic as it would mean cars would park of the road rather than the path and thanked Cllr Wells who then left the meeting at 9.10pm.


c)
Planning requirements for proposed allotment site


Further information was awaited from MHDC.


d)
Risk assessment for areas of open water 

Mr Jenkins had mentioned the issue to Mr Wallace who had noted that the risks associated with areas of water on the road lay with Highways. He had asked that landowners be requested to ensure ditches are kept clear. Mr Patterson noted that there had not been significant water collecting on the road since work on the sluices had been completed.
7.
FINANCE

The following accounts were approved and passed for payment:


B.G.S


Lengthsman May 2010 



£173.25


P. Butts


Internal audit fee 2008/9 & 2009/10 

£105.00

R.B.S.Finance

Replacement bench (Cyan)


£408.00


J. Barker

Clerk – April/May 2010 



£443.36


Morecomputers
Computer equipment



£441.47


8.
TO DISCUSS THE ISSUE OF COMMERCIAL VEHICLES PARKING ON NEWLAND COMMON


The issue of parking had been raised earlier in the meeting. The chairman noted that the local PC had again been unable to attend and expressed the hope that she would make it to the next meeting.
9.
PARISH PATHS PARTNERSHIP GRANT 2010/11

Mr Jenkins reported that he had attended a course and outlined his duties as PPW for the meeting. He noted that he would be walking all those paths with known problems with the Footpaths Officer during the next week and would then submit a grant claim for 2010/11.

10. 
NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH CO-ORDINATOR – STOCKS LANE


Mr Yapp informed the meeting that the neighbourhood watch representative for Stocks Lane would be resigning. The clerk agreed to put up notices to advertise the post if no one came forward.
11.
COUNCILLORS REPORTS AND ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDA


Mr Patterson gave an update on the Lengthsman’s work and all agreed he was doing a very good job.


Mr Phillips noted that the leak that had resulted in standing water on the main road had been reported. He also noted that the roof of the bus shelter by the roundabout needed repair. Mr Patterson agreed to ask Mr Bennett, the Lengthsman to take a look at it.

The clerk drew attention to a letter received from WCC regarding planning for winter services. Mr Jenkins agreed to look at the letter and to highlight any work that needed to be carried out.


The chairman referred back to the earlier presentation regarding the licensing application at The Swan and asked whether any representation should be made by the parish council. She summarised the terms of the license that had been requested and the grounds upon which objections can be made. She proposed that in order to protect the interests of local residents it might be prudent to seek to formalise some of the assurances Mr Ironmonger had given with regard to opening hours and the number of events held, and referred the members to a recent application by Upton Social Club when this had been done. The chairman agreed to draft a response and circulate it to the parish council for comment, noting that any representation needed to be made by 15th July.
12.
 TO CONFIRM THE DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING

 The next Parish Council Meeting would be held on Monday 16th August 2010, 7.30pm in the Boardroom of The Beauchamp Community. The meeting closed at 9.55pm.
Signed
...............................................
(Chairman)

Date
...............................................
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